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PRESIDENT’S VIEW

The story has legs, as they say. Within the 
period of a few weeks we saw more cover-
age than we’ve had in years, with articles 
or opinion pieces that reflect the passion 
and engagement, both from the broader 
public as well as from our members, on 
this topic. 

While TWU grabs the spotlight, 
the work goes on
by Jan Lindsay, QC

When I sat down to write my previous 
column for this publication, we were just 
starting out on the Trinity Western journey. 
Shortly after the April 11 Bencher meeting 
and the Bencher decision not to disqualify 
TWU law grads from entering our admis-
sion program, many members demanded 
a special general meeting to pass a resolu-
tion to direct the Benchers to change their 
decision. 

Now, having concluded our July 11 
Bencher meeting, notices of two motions 
have been put forward for the September 
26 Bencher meeting. It is clear the Bench-
ers are divided on this difficult and complex 
issue. But until these motions are debated 
and voted on at the next meeting, the po-
sition of the Law Society still stands as it 
was on April 11 – that the graduates from 
the proposed law school at Trinity Western 
University will be eligible to enter our PLTC 
program.

The story has legs, as they say. Within 
the period of a few weeks we saw more 
coverage than we’ve had in years, with 
articles or opinion pieces that reflect the 
passion and engagement, both from the 
broader public as well as from our mem-
bers, on this topic. We read it all, consider 
it all and move forward, giving careful con-
sideration to how best to apply the prin-
ciples of good governance in fulfilling our 
mandate on this complex issue. 

There is more information on this 
matter, including the two motions, later 
in this publication. I also encourage you to 
visit the Law Society website to review a 
full package of materials on the accredita-
tion of TWU’s law school

The staff at the Law Society has been 
amazing throughout this process. Our 
commitment to transparency has driven 
an epic collection of materials, and by the 
time this reaches print, there will be over 
370 documents on the Law Society web-
site. This grows daily, as we capture every 
aspect of the process as well as opinions 

and arguments that have been sent to us. 
We certainly live in interesting times.

In the meantime, there are students 
graduating from law school who want to 
enroll in our admission program; we are 
working to review those applications, and 
line up the PLTC sessions and instructors. 
We are scheduling and organizing call and 
admission ceremonies. The Credentials 
Committee continues to meet and consid-
er applications for transfer, or admission, 
or return to practice. 

In another area, complaints continue 
to be made about lawyers and their prac-
tices, consistently more than 1,000 a year. 

Those complaints are being investigated, 
and will either be resolved or prosecuted. 
The Discipline Committee meets and con-
siders appropriate steps, while the Practice 
Standards Committee meets to consider 
interventions and practice support. The 
Ethics Committee continues to meet and 
consider ethical issues, on request from 
members or as identified through our oth-
er work. The BC Code is continuing to be 
reviewed. All Benchers sit on one of these 
committees that meet regularly. There is 
always material to be reviewed and trou-
bling issues to be considered.

Practice advisors continue to manage 
and respond to calls and email requests. 
We hold hearings when a citation is issued 
against a lawyer, when the Credentials 

http://www.lawsociety.bc.ca/page.cfm?cid=46&t=Terms-of-Use
http://www.linkedin.com/company/law-society-of-british-columbia/products?trk=tabs_biz_product
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NEWS

Westwood elected in Prince Rupert county by-election

Sarah Westwood was 
elected as a Bencher 
for Prince Rupert 
county in the June 
6, 2014 by-election. 
Westwood’s term 
began immediately 
on election and ends 
on December 31, 
2015.

Called in 2002, Westwood articled and 
practised as a corporate-commercial 
solicitor in Vancouver until moving to 

Smithers in 2004. She started her own 
firm in 2005, and has since practised 
largely as a barrister, including ad hoc 
Crown, criminal defence, family, employ-
ment and child protection cases.

In 2013, she was elected as a represen-
tative to the Provincial Council of the 
CBA, BC Branch, and served on the Rural 
Lawyers Task Force in 2014. She also 
presented and spoke at the 2013 CBABC 
conference on issues facing rural practi-
tioners.

In her election statement, Westwood 

noted, in part: “I am acutely aware of 
the challenges of practice and access to 
justice in rural and remote communities, 
and how issues of poverty, distance and 
culture affect our clients and the com-
munities in which we live and work. I am 
also aware of, and have written on, how 
these issues complicate and affect how 
we practise and serve those seeking legal 
assistance while maintaining our profes-
sional standards.”

See the Law Society website for voting 
results.

Committee orders a hearing, and if sanc-
tions or conditions need to be considered 
and imposed. Lawyers continue to be sued, 
and the Lawyers Insurance Fund continues 
to defend and settle claims. 

We manage our insurance reserves and 
other assets carefully and well. We contin-
ue to review the relationships between our 
various departments and groups to protect 
individual privacy and client confidences. 
Our Policy group continues to support the 
Justicia Project, Aboriginal lawyers and 
students, and other equity seeking groups, 
and we are continuing to explore options 
and policies that will enhance the public’s 
access to legal services. In that area, the 
Legal Services Regulatory Framework Task 
Force is considering other possibilities for 
the provision of legal services. 

We are involved in litigation to resist 
the federal government’s initiatives that 
would enlist lawyers as investigators of 
their clients, or compel lawyers to disclose 
privileged information about their clients’ 
affairs. The Law Society also participates 
and contributes to the work of the Fed-
eration of Law Societies on many initia-
tives aimed at harmonizing standards for 
admission and discipline across the coun-
try, supporting a national profession and 
mobility. In all of this, we are guided by 
the public interest, which is our legislated 
mandate. 

Throughout my time as a Bencher, and 

now as President, I continue to be amazed 
at the extent of the work being done at 
the Law Society. The Benchers are integral 
to that work, and contribute many hours 
every month to ensure that the work is 
done as carefully and in as timely a way as 
possible. 

In addition to Law Society work, the 
Benchers are asked to serve with other 
organizations connected to but distinct 
from the Law Society. We regularly sit on 

committees, and consult with government 
agencies. As President, I am asked to ap-
point Benchers to boards, to participate in 
university activities, especially at the law 
schools, and to work with other profes-
sionals on common interest initiatives. 

I continue to be so proud to be a law-
yer, especially when I see the good work 
done by so many, and I am proud to be 
part of our Law Society, and the good work 
being done by it, every day.v

Coming soon: “the President’s blog”

The Law Society is pleased to announce 
the launch of President Jan Lindsay’s blog, 
available on the Law Society website start-
ing mid-August. President Lindsay will blog 
on topics of interest to lawyers and the 
broader public. To start with, she will focus 
on matters relating to the proposed faculty 
of law at Trinity Western University. 

The blog will be available at www.lawsoci-
ety.bc.ca – please visit frequently!

http://www.lawsociety.bc.ca/page.cfm?cid=1260&t=Bencher-Elections
http://www.lawsociety.bc.ca/page.cfm?cid=1260&t=Bencher-Elections
http://www.lawsociety.bc.ca
http://www.lawsociety.bc.ca
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CEO’S PERSPECTIVE

2013 Report on Performance 
now available
The Law Society’s annual report provides a progress 
update on the second year of our 2012-2014 Strategic 
Plan as well as a review of our regulatory performance. 

In this year’s report, key performance measures in-
dicate that we were successful in meeting most of our 
goals. These measures evaluate the overall effectiveness 
of Law Society programs, giving us the opportunity for on-
going improvement. In addition, they form a critical part of 
our regulatory transparency, informing the public, government, the media and the legal 
community about how we are meeting our regulatory obligations.

Read the 2013 Law Society Report on Performance on our website in Publications > 
Reports and surveys.

The Law Society’s 2013 audited financial statements are also available online.v

Access to justice an ongoing priority
by Timothy E. McGee, QC

Thus far, 2014 has been an eventful year 
at the Law Society and for the legal profes-
sion as a whole. The Benchers have thought-
fully and thoroughly considered Trinity 
Western University’s (TWU) law school, and 
whether it should be an approved faculty of 
law for the purposes of the Law Society’s 
admissions program. This question gar-
nered passionate discussion at the April 11 
Bencher meeting, the June 10 special gener-
al meeting and the July 11 Bencher meeting, 
and at this point there are two motions that 
will likely be debated and voted on at the 
Bencher meeting in September. Throughout 
this process, the Law Society continues to 
embrace principles of good governance by 
providing a process that is supportive and 
transparent for members and the public.

While the Benchers have, in large 
part, focused their attention on TWU’s law 
school, they continue to tackle other im-
portant matters that impact many British 
Columbians. On April 11, there was anoth-
er decision made, albeit one that attracted 
less attention. The Benchers approved the 
formation of the new Legal Services Regu-
latory Framework Task Force to look at 
how the Law Society can provide oppor-
tunities for non-lawyer service providers 
to give legal services under a single regula-
tory framework. This is an important step 
toward expanding the scope of legal ser-
vice providers, thereby improving access to 
justice. 

Access to legal advice and services 
continues to be a challenge for many 
members of the public, specifically low 
and middle income earners. Many are re-
luctant to seek legal assistance because 
of the costs and complexity involved. 
Clearly, the Law Society has a role to play 
in tackling these challenges, and over the 
past few years, we have made significant 
strides in this area. 

In 2011, the Law Society began allow-
ing articled students to provide certain 

legal services to the public under the 
supervision of a lawyer, which gives clients 
a lower cost option. In 2012, the role of 
paralegals was enhanced to help reduce 
the cost of some legal services and make 
justice more attainable. Just last year, a 
pilot project was launched that allows 
paralegals to make certain appearances in 
family court. Further, we continue to en-
courage lawyers to use limited scope legal 
services in order to benefit the client. The 
Law Society also supports and participates 
in the BC Justice Summits hosted by the 
Attorney General and Ministry of Justice.

At their retreat last month, the Bench-
ers drilled further into the complex is-
sue of access to justice, this time taking a 
very broad view of the topic. The retreat 
and discussion are featured in this edition 
of the Benchers’ Bulletin. In the appropri-
ately titled “Focus on access to justice,” 
the Law Society’s manager of policy and 
legal services, Michael Lucas, highlights 
the concerns raised in this area, and pos-
sible solutions that were considered at the 
retreat. 

Guest speakers at the retreat chal-
lenged the Benchers by identifying access 
needs – such as the prevalence of self-
represented litigants and access to legal 
services and advice in rural areas – and 
addressed what lawyers in BC might do 
to help bridge those gaps. They consid-
ered: How can the Law Society better pro-
mote unbundled legal services to lawyers? 
Can non-lawyer legal services be engaged 
or expanded? Can rural practice be bet-
ter promoted by the Law Society? Can new 
technology options, or alternative business 
models, be used to deliver legal services at 
a lower cost?

These questions are just a few among 
many that were discussed by the Benchers, 
and the sheer volume of potential solu-
tions illustrates there is no silver bullet for 
resolving issues dealing with access. Un-
doubtedly, there is an opportunity for the 
Law Society to demonstrate leadership on 
this issue, as we continue our work of en-
suring a just and equitable legal system for 
all in British Columbia.v

http://www.lawsociety.bc.ca/docs/publications/ar/2013-AnnualReport.pdf
http://www.lawsociety.bc.ca/docs/publications/ar/2013-Financials.pdf



